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DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

August 7, 2002
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, August 7, 2002.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem George Farah III; 

Comr. Doug Remaley; Comr. Brant Murray; and Comr. Anna Sadler

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Rhonda Sommer;  Roberta Thuman; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Charlie Cameron; Butch Osborne;  Dave Clark; Camille Lawrence; Bob Oakes; Dave Masters; Caywood South; Mike Davenport; Andy Deal; Mark Hardgrove; Steve Thompson; Bill Freehling; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Muller called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. A moment of silent meditation was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance to the United States flag.

RECOGNITION OF NAGS HEAD OCEAN RESCUE IN USLA LIFEGUARD COMPETITION

Chief Cameron introduced Assistant Fire Chief Osborne who commended the lifeguards in their recent competitions and introduced Ocean Rescue Supervisor Don Hutson.

Don Hutson explained that in the USLA South Atlantic Region competition in Myrtle Beach, South Carolina, the female lifeguards won first place and the Nags Head Ocean Rescue won second place in the overall competition.  Each lifeguard introduced themselves and thanked Board members for supporting their participation in the events.

Mayor Muller noted that at last night’s Southern Shores council meeting, he was commended for the performance of the Nags Head lifeguards that patrol their beaches.

Mr. Hutson read and then presented the two (2) plaques to Mayor Muller who accepted on behalf of the town.

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEE

Planning Director Tim Wilson introduced new employee, Andrew Garman, who began working for the town as Planner on August 5, 2002.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – DAVID MASTERS

David Masters, Nags Head resident, thanked the Board for adopting the resolution in support of the annual Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament scheduled for October 2002.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – DAVID MASTERS

David Masters, Nags Head resident, reported that the dredging for Nags Head Cove is scheduled to begin in the September/October 2002, timeframe. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – DAVID MASTERS

David Masters, Nags Head resident, said that the Charter commitments are progressing very well; he suggested that the next town newsletter include an article updating the residents of the town.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – DAVID MASTERS

David Masters, Nags Head resident, stated that approximately one year ago the Board discussed the signage at the Outer Banks Mall and he was told an exhaustive study was to be done of all town traffic directional signs; he requested a copy but has not seen anything on this issue; he feels all of the town’s signs need to be reviewed.  

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – DAVID MASTERS

David Masters, Nags Head resident, expressed his concern about vacant commercial buildings in the town along the US 158 bypass; he questioned what the town can do with these buildings; he requested that staff be directed to review ordinances to see what can be done; he noted that Nags Head is not the same place he retired to some years ago. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – BOB OAKES

Bob Oakes, Nags Head resident; said that he has received nice comments from realtors concerning Nags Head’s process of looking at the large vacation rental homes; people look to Nags Head as the leader; he also received some nice comments from some builders. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – BOB OAKES

Bob Oakes, Nags Head resident; noticed the signage that was included on today’s Board agenda; he is concerned about the amount of signage in the town; he is concerned that the town appears to be installing signs for what is basically a three-month problem; he feels that there is a better and more aesthetically pleasing way, to take care of the issues. 

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEE WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
Mayor Muller noted that Lisa Ward is out sick today and will be recognized for her years of service with the town at the Board’s September 2002, meeting.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

Consideration of Budget Adjustment #2 to FY 02/03 Budget

Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

Authorization to purchase Harvey Tract from Nags Head Leasing

Consideration of following amendments to the Traffic Control Map:

-  Request for “No Parking – Tow Away” zone on N and S sides of Finch Street

-  Request for “No Parking – Tow Away” zone on S side of Bark Street

-  Request to replace “Yield” signs with “Stop” signs on Bridge Lane at Adams Lane

-  Request for removal of “Yield” sign on W Blue Jay Street 

-  Request for addition of “Stop” sign on S Lost Colony Drive

-  Request for “No Parking – Tow Away” zone on Bainbridge Street

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

The Budget adjustment, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “A”.

The Tax adjustment, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “B”.

The letter from Administrative Services dated July 31, 2002, concerning the Harvey tract authorization, as approved, read in part as follows:

“The Town was awarded a grant in the amount of $150,000 by the Division of Coastal Management for the Town’s acquisition of the former Wallace Harvey soundside access.  This grant was approved by this Board on July 11, 2001 and a copy of the resolution is attached to this memo. This property was originally purchased by Nags Head Leasing for $463,500 plus closing costs ($7063.81) for a total acquisition cost of $470.563.81.  The current outstanding debt balance on this acquisition is $262,500.

‘Please authorize the purchase of the soundside access of approximately 1.7 acres located at 6913 S. Croatan Highway by the Town of Nags Head from Nags Head Leasing for an amount equal to the acquisition cost.  The Board of Nags Head Leasing met on July 30, 2002 and authorized this transaction.  Grant compliance is required to be completed by December 31, 2002.

‘The funding of this project is detailed below.  The undetermined amount is unresolved at the time of this memo as we have not yet been able to determine from the Division of Coastal Management if they allow debt against this grant funded acquisition.  If so, then we will borrow sufficient funds to cover the shortfall and if not, then we will plan to use undesignated fund balance.

‘General Fund


Grant Funding
 $ 150,000.00 

Budgeted transfer to NHL
 $   52,500.00 

Transfer from NHL
 $ 208,063.81 

Source to be determined
 $   60,000.00 


 $ 470,563.81 

‘Nags Head Leasing


Sales Proceeds
 $ 470,563.81 

Debt Payoff
 $(262,500.00)


 $ 208,063.81 

‘Transfer to GF
 $(208,063.81)


 $              -   

‘Staff is available for any questions you may have about this proposed transaction.”

The ordinance amending the Traffic Control Map, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “C”.   

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO SECTION 22-834 HOTEL DISTRICT OF THE TOWN CODE REGARDING ACCESS POINTS ONTO MALL DRIVE, US 158, AND NC 12 - TABLED FROM JULY 10, 2002, BOARD MEETING
Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated July 18, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“At the March 6, 2002 Board of Commissioners meeting, planning staff was directed to develop standards regulating access to lots off Epstein Drive and Mall Drive in the Village Commercial 2 district. Staff followed this direction and presented the Board with the requested language at the May 1, 2002 public hearing.

‘At that time the Board adopted the language and also requested that staff prepare a similar regulation of access points for properties in the Village Hotel District. The Board felt that when the unified access plan has been approved by the Town, that plan shall be implemented and curb cuts for the affected properties shall be only at the location(s) where indicated on the approved access plan.

At the July 10, 2002 Board of Commissioners’ public hearing, Staff was directed to prepare a map and text amendment that shows all access points onto Mall Drive, US 158, and NC 12.

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular session on July 16, 2002 the Planning Board members voted 7 to 0 to recommend adoption of the staff’s proposed text amendment as presented. Brief discussion of this item centered on adequacy of the access points to serve a hotel if one were to develop on the large hotel tract.

‘Staff recommendation:

Please find attached the revised proposed ordinance amendment to the Village Hotel zoning district plus a map of the unified access plan recommended by the Planning Board.”

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, July 25, 2002, and on Thursday, August 1, 2002, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:29 a.m. 

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:20 a.m.

Comr. Remaley thanked staff for the associated map which helped clarify the access points. 

Mayor Pro Tem Farah questioned First Colony Inn owner, Camille Lawrence about the accesses for the hotel site; Ms. Lawrence stated that she believes that the accesses are adequate for ingress/egress for the hotel site.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning the Hotel District access points as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning the Hotel District access points, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “D”.

PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER VESTED RIGHT APPLICATION FOR PLAZA DEL SOL, 2236 SOUTH CROATAN HIGHWAY

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated July 18, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“SUBJECT:


Site Plan/Vested Right Application for Plaza Del Sol Commercial Building 

‘PROJECT LOCATION: 
2236 South Croatan Highway 

‘ZONING:
C-2 General Commercial

‘LAND USE CLASSIFICATION:
D-1 Developed 

‘PROJECT DESCRIPTION:   Quible and Associates, representing Quail Run Business Center, LLC is proposing the construction of a 9,900 square foot retail building on a 1.5 acre unimproved property located at the North East corner of US 158 and Carolinian Circle. To the north the subject property abuts TW’s tackle shop. The western property line abuts the Carolinian Colony residential subdivision. US 158 and Carolinian Circle abut the eastern and western property boundaries respectively. 

‘The entirety of the site is zoned C-2 General Commercial, in which retail buildings up to 10,000 square feet are a permitted use. The building is planned to accommodate 6 separate retail uses. Should the uses change after Town approval, each proposed change of use would be subject to staff review for parking compliance and other requested changes.

‘The proposed building would be accessed from dual entrances off both the Bypass and Carolinian Circle. The Town Engineer has approved internal traffic flow, ingress, egress, loading, and stormwater management.  The plan shows that the applicant may connect the proposed parking lot with the existing TW’s parking lot in the future. If this occurs staff and the Town Engineer would recommend the preparation and recordation of a shared access agreement once a review of the TW’s site plan is completed to insure that a shared drive aisle would not compromise any aspect of the TW’s site plan.  As always, NCDOT authorization will be required prior to the commencement of any work in the US 158 right-of-way.

‘Required buffering as depicted on the plan and in the buffer table complies with the zoning ordinance.  While not required to do so, the applicant has agreed to preserve as much existing vegetation as possible and notify staff before any vegetation is removed in the public rights-of-way.

Public Works, Health Department, Fire, and Public Safety Department issues have been addressed. Setbacks, parking lot lighting, building height, and proportion, and parking all comply with the applicable sections of the zoning ordinance. The signage shown on the building elevations is illustrative only, and will be subject to a separate review and permit process. Prior to occupancy of the building the applicant will need to provide staff with final details for the proposed exterior wall sconces (shown on the building elevations) to insure that illumination levels comply with applicable security lighting standards.

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting of July 16, 2002 the Planning Board members voted 7 to 0 to recommend approval of the Plaza Del Sol application with staffs recommended conditions below. Several Planning Board members expressed concern about the proposed left turn out lane onto US 158 (required by the zoning ordinance for parking lots that contain more than 36 parking spaces.) The Planning Board members expressed a preference for a right turn out only onto the Bypass similar to those at Outer Banks Mall shopping center and sought an opinion from the Public Safety Director who was in attendance that evening. Chief Cameron agreed with the Board members that left turn maneuvers are often generally problematic on the bypass, but did not agree that the left turn maneuver from this site given the close proximity of signalized intersections to the north and south of the site would present minimal additional hazard. The Town Engineer explored other alignments of the proposed driveway but ultimately approved the driveway location and lane lay-out as shown.  The Town Engineer’s review did not contain any specific safety concerns pertaining to the required left/right out turn lanes. The applicant assured the Planning Board that they would continue to pursue shared use of TW’s driveway curb cut at the Satterfield Road signalized intersection.

‘Staff Recommendation:

The Planning and Development Staff recommend approval of the Plaza Del Sol retail building site plan/vested right application with the following condition:

-
Prior to land disturbance within the right of way of US 158, NCDOT authorization is required.”


Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Tuesday, July 23, 2002, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:37 a.m.

Chief Cameron was sworn in by the Town Clerk; Mayor Muller questioned Chief Cameron about his comments at the Planning Board meeting concerning a left turn; Chief Cameron stated that making a left turn would present a minimal additional hazard based on his experience at that location; he felt that left turns would be facilitated by the nearby traffic signal. 

Andy Deal, Quible and Associates, was sworn in by the Town Clerk; he spoke representing the owner; he stated that the left turn issue was discussed at the technical review; he agreed with Chief Cameron that the traffic signal would facilitate a left turn.

Mike Davenport, owner, was sworn in by the Town Clerk; Comr. Sadler asked how far along he was with the owner of TW’s Bait and Tackle in discussions concerning the shared accessway; Mr. Davenport stated that he has spoken with the owner of TW’s Bait and Tackle but is still unable to determine if the owner is amenable.   

Bruce Bortz was sworn in by the Town Clerk; Comr. Sadler questioned if TW’s Bait and Tackle would have to give up their existing access if utilizing a shared accessway; Mr. Bortz stated that he would look into this.  Mr. Davenport said that he felt if TW’s had to remove their access, they would not agree to the shared accessway.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller declared the public hearing closed at 9:48 a.m.

Chief Cameron noted that per NC DOT, next year all traffic signals on US 158 are scheduled to be synchronized.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to approve the Plaza del Sol site plan with the following staff-recommended condition:

-
Prior to land disturbance within the right-of-way of US 158, NC DOT authorization is required.  

The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler. 

MOTION TO AMEND:  Mayor Muller made a motion to amend the original motion to eliminate the proposed left turn out lane onto US 158 because of the traffic flow complexity.  The motion to amend failed due to the lack of a second.  

ORIGINAL MOTION:  The original motion passed unanimously.

PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO SECTION 22-110 WALLS AND FENCES OF THE TOWN CODE

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated July 26, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“At the June 5, 2002 Board of Commissioners meeting, planning staff was directed to prepare proposed zoning amendments to Section 22-110 of the Code, which regulates the construction of fences in residential districts.  The proposed amendments would (1) increase the maximum allowed height of a fence in the rearward one-third portion of the side yard from four feet to six feet and (2) to extend the requirements of Section 22-110 to residentially developed properties in other zoning districts (C-1, C-2 and C-4).  

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting on June 18, 2002 the Planning Board by a 4-0 vote recommended the adoption of the proposed amendments with the following modifications (1) to increase the area of six feet allowable fence height in the side yard from the proposed rearward one-third of the side yard to the rearward one-half of the side yard, and (2) to further amend subsection (f) to specify that in instance where residential lots abut commercial uses or districts that the fence may be increase to six feet in height only along side property lines.  This clarification was added due to the fact that an adjoining commercial use could be located directly across a roadway and thereby could potentially allow a six foot tall fence along a front property line by the roadway.

‘Planning Staff Recommendation:

Staff finds that the proposed amendment is consistent with the Board of Commissioners’ request and concurs with the recommendation forwarded by the Planning Board.  In further evaluating residential fence issues, staff is additionally recommending amendments specific to conditions determined to be unique to the CR District.  In the CR District the front yard of the property, being that area between the road and the dwelling, typically functions more as the traditional rear yard, in that it provides an area for accessory buildings and uses such as a safe and secure area for the keeping of pets and children.  This type of property use may require a fence with a greater height than the presently permitted four feet.  But while there may be a recognizable need by private property owners for uses requiring greater fence height, there is also an equally important and legitimate public need to keep the beach road an attractive, safe and unobstructed environment.  To balance these needs, staff is recommending in the CR District that fences located in the front yard and frontward one-half of the side yard be allowed a six foot maximum height provided that the fence complies with the minimum setback requirements for principle structures of the district (30 feet front yard and 8 feet side yard). 

‘Attached are the proposed amendments to Section 22-110 as recommended by the Planning Board and Planning and Development Staff.”


Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, August 25, 2002, and on Thursday, September 1, 2002, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:05 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:05 a.m.

Comr. Remaley confirmed with Mr. Wilson that this ordinance does not affect the existing ordinances for pool fences. 

Mayor Muller questioned, on a resident’s behalf, what would happen if two (2) neighbors installed fences that abut each other. Town Manager Fuller said that this is the type of issue that comes up most often with pool fences.   Mayor Pro Tem Farah noted that this would need to be resolved on a case-by-case basis.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah recommended adopting the ordinance “as is” and then monitoring any issues that may occur.  

Mayor Muller questioned where this ordinance leaves the existing non-compliant fences; Mr. Wilson explained that the ordinance eliminates the vast majority of nonconformities except in one or two instances.

Mayor Muller questioned if a zoning permit for fences is included in the proposal; Mr. Wilson reported that he has prepared a draft and needs to confer with the town attorney before presenting it to the Board. 

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning walls and fences with the following modification:  In item “F” modify “In instances where a residentially zoned lot abuts on either side of a commercial use ….” to read “In instances where a residential use abuts on either side of a commercial use …”.   The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray. 

Mayor Pro Tem Farah confirmed with Town Attorney Ike McRee that this change does not constitute a change of intent of the ordinance. 

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning walls and fences, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “E”.

APPROVAL OF BOARD MINUTES

The July 10, 2002, Regular Session meeting minutes were presented to the Board.

Comr. Murray made the following correction to page 24:  in his comments concerning a third elementary school, Dare County Comr. Richard Johnson did not speak at the same meeting, as indicated in the minutes.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to approve the July 10, 2002, Regular Session minutes as corrected.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

REVIEW OF SITE PLAN FOR HAPPY DAYS RESTAURANT, 5205 SOUTH CROATAN HIGHWAY

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated July 18, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“PROJECT LOCATION:
5205 South Croatan Highway 

‘ZONING:
SPD-C Village Commercial 2 

‘PROJECT DESCRIPTION:   Seaboard Surveying, representing Sunnyside Elevators, Inc. has submitted the attached site plan application for the construction of a 7013 square foot restaurant.  The applicant is proposing to locate the restaurant on a proposed 1.26 acre unimproved property located in the Elliott Estates subdivision (lots 1 through 26 between the highways south of Mall Drive, off Epstein Drive).

‘Please recall, that several months ago, the Board of Commissioners approved the preliminary subdivision of the 3 acre Elliot Estates commercial tract into 5 lots provided the developer complete a network of shared, internal access drives to serve the future lots prior to the final recordation of the lots. This work has not yet been completed so the applicant is proposing the location of the restaurant on a lot that has not yet become a lot of record. To clarify: prior to issuance of the building permit for this proposal all approved shared accesses and related improvements shall be completed and the commercial lots shall be recorded in accordance with Board of Commissioners approval.

‘Restaurants are a permitted use in the Village Commercial 2 zoning district. Parking, setbacks, open space, parking lot lighting, and lot coverage as shown comply with the applicable sections of the zoning ordinance. Public Works, Public Safety, and Fire Department issues have been resolved. The Town Engineer has approved internal circulation, site ingress and egress, loading and stormwater management.

‘Buffers as depicted on the buffer table and on the site plan comply with the zoning ordinance. The applicant has indicated to staff plans for the large window of the front of the building to be stained (colored) glass. Under 22.255 C.4.e., an interior lighting plan will be required to insure that all interior fixtures are fully shielded from exterior view and that interior illumination levels are in compliance with the lighting ordinance. At the time of the drafting of this memorandum, the applicant has not yet submitted the required interior lighting plan for staff review and approval as required by the Planning Board. Staff anticipates approval of the interior lighting plan however, prior to Board of Commissioners review, this condition must be satisfied.

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting of July 16, 2002 the Planning Board members voted unanimously (7 to 0) to recommend approval of the site plan with staff’s recommended conditions.  The Planning Board members expressed concern that the future subdivision supporting this proposal be recorded in conjunction with a specific agreement establishing the maintenance responsibilities for the access roads that must be completed by the subdivider In staff’s opinion, the construction plans for the accessways should be reviewed by the Town Engineer and the Public Works department to insure that the roads can meet recognized weight capacity and safety standards.

‘Staff Recommendation:

The Planning and Development Staff recommend approval of the Happy Days Soda Fountain site plan application with the following conditions:

1.
As a point of clarification, prior to issuance of the building permit, the proposed Elliott Estates commercial lots subdivision plat shall be recorded in the Dare County land records.

2.
Prior to submittal for Board of Commissioners review, the applicant shall submit an interior lighting plan for staff review.”

Mayor Muller confirmed with Mr. Bortz that the road is to be built to town standards and is to be installed before any of the sites are installed.

Comr. Sadler questioned a timeframe for the site development.   Caywood South, Seaboard Surveying and Planning, stated that they do not have a specific schedule yet.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Happy Days Restaurant site plan with the following staff-recommended conditions:

-  As a point of clarification, prior to issuance of the building permit, the proposed Elliott Estates commercial lots subdivision plat shall be recorded in the Dare County land records.

-  Prior to submittal for Board of Commissioners review, the applicant shall submit an interior lighting plan for staff review.

The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

VERBAL UPDATE ON BEACH NOURISHMENT PROJECT  - TOWN MANAGER FULLER

Town Manager Fuller reported that Sandbridge Beach will receive nourishment over the next 45 years – he congratulated them on this accomplishment.  He reported that the Dare County Beach Nourishment Committee meeting will take place next week; the subcommittee members have been working to develop a formula for the local share of the funding of the assessment – that will be presented next week and he will report to the Board after such time. 

Town Manager Fuller reported that while there is no money in the President’s budget for any new “start” projects, the County is working to make sure the federal beach nourishment project is not delayed. 

Mayor Muller elaborated and stated that while there is no funding and Dare County will not be able to start nourishment this year, the project will stay alive because of continuing funds and the project will stay at the top of the priority list.  He thanked the lobbyist for his efforts on behalf of the project.

Mayor Muller said that he hopes that the Beach Nourishment Subcommittee representative will share the formula devised for the local share of the funding at the next Dare County Board of Commissioners meeting so that the town can pay its share in this important project.

VERBAL UPDATE ON CUSTOMER SERVICE – DEPUTY TOWN MANAGER SOMMER
Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer reported that last week the customer survey card program was implemented.  She hopes to be able to report on some responses at a future meeting.  The Septic Health Initiative program was also included with the Planning Department.  Ms. Sommer noted that the Community Watch National Night Out last night was a tremendous success with thanks to Chief Cameron who organized great neighborhood participation.  

CONSIDERATION OF HOLLOWELL STREET TRAFFIC CONTROL MAP AMENDMENT – TABLED FROM JULY 10, 2002, BOARD MEETING

The Public Safety Director’s memo dated July 3, 2002, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“As you are all well aware the utilization of public beach accesses has increased significantly in Nags Head in the last several years. The Department of Public Safety has witnessed a growing number of motor vehicles being parked on both the north and south sides of that portion Hollowell Street that extends from U.S. 158, S. Croatan Highway to N.C. Route 12, S. Virginia Dare Trail. In addition this portion of Hollowell Street constitutes the eastern terminus of the State of North Carolina’s “Mountain to Sea” Trail. This portion of Hollowell Street also links Jockey’s Ridge State Park with the increasingly popular and heavily utilized Hollowell Street Public Beach Access. 

‘In addition, a new subdivision, “Old Nags Head Place”, is presently being developed adjacent to Hollowell Street with over 100 single family residences expected to be completed by the summer of 2003. The development of “Old Nags Head Place” has witnessed the presence of many contractors, their vehicles and equipment both using and being parked along that portion of Hollowell Street between S. Croatan Highway and S. Virginia Dare Trail.  

‘To ensure proper sight angles of motor vehicles entering and exiting Old Nags Head Place and to provide adequate ingress and egress for emergency vehicles using Hollowell Street a “No Parking, Tow-Away” zone on the north side of Hollowell Street is presently needed. 

‘The Department of Public Safety is aware of the Town’s future plan to provide for some public parking on the north side of Hollowell Street. The proper engineering and design of this parking project should provide, at the time of the construction completion, justification for the removal of the “No Parking, Tow-Away” Zone on north side of Hollowed Street. 

‘The Town of Nags Head will be constructing, in Fiscal Year 2002/2003, a sidewalk on the south side of Hollowell Street between S. Croatan Highway and S. Virginia Dare Trail. With the construction of this sidewalk a “No Parking, Tow-Away” Zone will be required to provide for safety of the general public. 

‘I am therefore requesting and recommending to the Board of Commissioners, for your consideration, that the Town’s Traffic Control Map be amended, by ordinance, creating “No Parking Tow-Away” Zones on the north and south sides of that portion of Hollowell Street the extends from U.S. 158, S. Croatan Highway to N.C. Route 12, S. Virginia Dare Trail.”

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to adopt the amendments to the Traffic Control Map concerning Hollowell Street as presented with an effective date of September 4, 2002.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah. 

Comr. Sadler confirmed that the ordinance establishes “no parking zones” on both the north and south sides of Hollowell Street; this will be readdressed when the sidewalk is installed. 

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance amending the Traffic Control Map concerning Hollowell Street, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “F”.

CONSIDERATION OF NEW DESIGN AT FOOD LION/SEACHASE DRIVE INTERSECTION
Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized the Public Works memo dated July 29, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“North Carolina Department of Transportation (“DOT”) has drawn up plans to install a traffic signal at the intersection of Seachase Drive and South Croatan Highway, between Fire Station 16 and the Outer Banks Mall.  With the installation of this new signal, staff believes it will be safer and more direct for tractor-trailers and other large vehicles making deliveries to the Mall (to the supermarkets, Sears, the furniture store and others) to exit via Seachase Drive to U. S. 158.  The Town Engineer has sketched two alternative plans (Options “A” and “B”, attached) to allow tractor-trailers to safely exit the driveway in front of Food Lion to North Seachase Drive.  DOT may, or may not, make the necessary modifications to the eastern end of the landscape island in Seachase Drive.

‘If the Board concurs with this plan, staff will continue to determine specific areas of responsibility (DOT, the Town), draw up the necessary plans and obtain cost estimates for pavement and island modifications.”

Comr. Murray and Mayor Pro Tem Farah expressed their concurrence of Option B.

Upon questioning, Mr. Clark stated that his recommendation is to concur with Option B.  He said further that while either option is equally effective, from a cost standpoint, Option B is less expensive.  He also noted that after discussions with NC DOT, they were amenable to putting up signs on traffic arms indicating “no truck traffic”.

Comr. Sadler noted Dave Masters’ mention of the interior flow of the Outer Banks Mall during this morning’s Audience Response; she confirmed that the town does not have any input to that design unless another site plan of the Mall is submitted.  

Mayor Muller and Town Manager Fuller noted that NC DOT did a survey of the area from Danube Street to S. Seachase Drive; NC DOT later gave a presentation to the Board.  Their review did not include the entire town. 

It was Board consensus to support the Option B plan for the tractor-trailer flow at the Food Lion/Seachase Drive intersection as presented which would allow trucks to exit via Seachase Drive with the installation of the traffic signal. 

APPOINTMENT TO DARE COUNTY FIRST FLIGHT STEERING COMMITTEE – FROM JULY 10, 2002, BOARD MEETING 

Mayor Muller summarized his memo dated July 26, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“Request that the Board appoint myself to the First Flight Steering Committee and authorize Administrative Assistant, Roberta Thuman, to attend and report on meetings in my place.

‘The First Flight Centennial Committee meets the fourth Thursday of each month to discuss and plan for the upcoming Wright Brothers Centennial Celebration.

‘Attached please find minutes forwarded to me from Ms. Thuman from the meeting held on Monday, July 29, 2002.”

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to agree with Mayor Muller’s recommendation that Administrative Assistant Roberta Thuman attend the First Flight Steering Committee meetings on behalf of Mayor Muller.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously. 

NEW BUSINESS

SEPTIC HEALTH PROGRAM UPDATE – SEPTIC HEALTH COORDINATOR TODD KRAFFT

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz introduced Todd Krafft, Septic Health Coordinator.

Mr. Krafft reviewed his PowerPoint slide presentation with the Board and briefly discussed each section of the Septic Health Program:  Inspection and Pumping (sharp increase in inspections and pumping of septic tanks); Repairs and Loans (starting to do a lot of these); Water Quality (staying well within limit of geo-metric mean compromises); Education (utilize realtor packages for disseminating information); and Promoting Septic Health (mass mailer, newsletter)

Comr. Murray expressed his concern about houses that are over-inhabited; Mayor Muller said that septic capacity is set by the State and the Dare County Health Department.

Mr. Krafft, in response to Mayor Muller, explained that the South Nags Head ditches issues have no correlation with the testing wells in that area; fecal coliform was found in the ditches but not in the wells.  Mr. Krafft explained that the drainfield areas were not getting enough burnoff (evaporation) and he emphasized that there were no sustainable high levels.  Mayor Muller reiterated that the problems in the South Nags Head ditches are not related to septic tanks. 

Board members agreed that the issue of over-occupancy of houses should be addressed at a future time in more detail.  They also agreed to work on the Septic Health Master Plan next year.

Mr. Krafft said that he estimates that 22% - 23% of the homes in Nags Head have been inspected through the town’s Septic Health Initiative program. 

Board members thanked Mr. Krafft for his presentation and his work on the Septic Health Program.

REPORT FROM ARTWORK SELECTION COMMITTEE MEETING

The report from the Artwork Selection Committee meeting of July 10, 2002, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“CONSIDERATION OF ARTIST EMILY ROBERTSON’S ARTWORK

Committee members reviewed artist Emily Robertson’s artwork but could not come to a consensus on any specific piece.

‘PLACEMENT OF M. HALMINSKI PHOTOGRAPHS AND RELOCATION OF EXISTING ARTWORK 

It was Committee consensus to agree to the following:

-  Hang Michael Halminski’s Black and White Boats under lights on Planning Department wall across from Deputy Planning Director’s office

-  Hang Michael Halminski’s Color Boats on first floor lobby wall under security mirror

-  Hang Michael Halminski’s Color Snowy Egret in Deputy Town Clerk’s office above copier machine

-  Move three (3) paintings by Petie Brigham from inside Library wall to outside Library wall on Town Manager side of hallway

-  Hang Robin Sams’ painting on Library wall in place of Petie Brigham’s paintings

‘SCHEDULE OF ARTISTS

The schedule of artists was confirmed with the Committee.”

Mayor Muller noted that the Artwork Selection Committee chair will discuss the Committee’s program in depth at the September 2002, Board meeting. 

REPORT FROM RECREATION COMMITTEE MEETING

The meeting minutes from the Recreation Committee meeting of July 18, 2002, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“Town Recreation Site

Cliff Ogburn reported that the County Park and Recreation Department has been approved for a $80,000 State grant; his department had requested $250,000.  He will find out at the Dare County Board meeting on August 5, 2002, if his department will receive a matching grant from the County.  If a matching grant is approved, he would like to prepare a conceptual plan for the town recreation site for approval by the County and the Town.

‘Bo Taylor emphasized to Mr. Ogburn that the Nags Head Board has indicated that they are very interested in working with the County on the use and operation of the town’s recreation site. 

‘Action:  Once the access to the recreation site has been determined and based on intended use, Bruce Bortz is to research the cost of clearing the site an estimated 65 yards by 120 yards – the size of an average soccer field. 

‘Ralph Buxton noted that at the recent meeting held between YMCA officials and surrounding neighborhoods, there was little interest in a fitness trail; it appears that the YMCA will be focusing on a skateboard park addition to its facility. 

‘Bruce Bortz stated that the town is currently reviewing alternative access sites to the recreation site.  The existing access to the site is the Carolinian Circle.  He said that access to the site may be through the site behind Kelly’s Restaurant – Carolinian Circle – but a definite access location has not yet been identified.

‘No new information was available for the renovation/remodeling of the Harvey Pavilion building. 

‘It was Committee consensus that the Committee’s priorities are as follows:

‘First priority 

To determine access to the recreation site

Second priority  
To obtain recreation site clearing cost estimate

Third priority

To obtain status of the Harvey Pavilion building renovation/remodeling

‘New Business – Transportation and Beach Issues – Ralph Buxton

Ralph Buxton said that during a recent Board meeting, during Audience Response, he suggested that the Board consider tying the west side communities together with a walking trail.  This would enable children to safely travel to the YMCA and to the beach.

‘Bruce Bortz explained that his staff some time ago prepared a west side neighborhood trail plan using Wellfield Road which runs behind the neighborhoods.  He noted that some easements would need to be procured from private property owners in order to complete the trail to the YMCA.

‘The Committee discussed the beach accesses and how some houses are being built in areas (Historic Row) where there are no beach accesses.  A lot of the guests have been trespassing onto private oceanfront property to get to the beach rather than walking/traveling to a beach access.  It was pointed out that Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron is working on the trespass issue.

‘The Committee discussed the creation of a town shuttle bus service to aid transportation in the town in the summer months.  The service could be subsidized by an addition to the rental house cost. 

‘The Recreation Committee discussed the need for additional beach accesses caused by the current pace of development in the town; it is expected that the town will continue to be confronted with this problem.

‘Estuarine Access on the Nags Head/Manteo Causeway

Bruce Bortz reported that recent upgrades to the town’s Estuarine Access site on the Nags Head/Manteo Causeway by the Public Works Department include an access improvements in the water and a modification to the parking lot to make kayak launching easier.   

‘Next Committee meeting

It was Committee consensus that there was no need for the Committee to meet again until definitive answers were obtained concerning an access to the town’s recreation site.

‘The Committee adjourned at 3:45 p.m.”

Mayor Muller noted that the Recreation Committee has determined that there is no need to meet again until a better definition of an access to the Twiford property is made.  

It was Board consensus that the Recreation Committee work on the Harvey Soundside site improvements and get with staff to design that facility and determine what needs to be done.  He stated further that he and Comr. Murray will meet with the necessary persons to discuss the Twiford site access issues.  He noted that the County’s Recreation Department would like to work with the town to develop ballfields on the Twiford property. 

Comr. Sadler questioned the status of the project to tie the west side neighborhoods together; Mayor Muller said that there has been no charge given to staff.

Town Manager Fuller said that he and the CAC Chair, Bob Sanders, have met and prepared a map of possible paths on the west side at the request of the CAC.    He stated further that the map identifies possible easements and problem areas such as the Cove because of the Canal and Jockey’s Ridge.  

Mayor Muller suggested that staff be directed to schedule a presentation of the map of the west side neighborhoods for Board review; he noted that the community may differ greatly in their support of this idea.

It was Board consensus that staff include the west side neighborhood map presentation on the September 2002, agenda if the agenda is not full and, if so, then to include it on the September 2002, mid-month meeting agenda. 

DISCUSSION/CONSIDERATION OF DROUGHT MANAGEMENT ORDINANCE

Town Manager Fuller summarized his memo dated July 30, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“Currently, the Town of Nags Head addresses potable water shortages to our supply system in Chapter 21 of the Nags Head Code of Ordinances.  In effect, Section 21-35 states that it is unlawful for anyone to use water from the public water supply to water lawns, etc., during any period of water emergency declared by the Board of Commissioners.

‘Dare County and Kill Devil Hills have recently adopted comprehensive water conservation plans for emergency situations.  A copy of their plans are attached for your review.

‘I am recommending the Town of Nags Head adopt a similar ordinance and have included a draft for your review.”

Mayor Muller recommended that the Board adopt the ordinance today, as presented, with the goal to refine some items in the future. 

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to adopt the drought management ordinance as presented with the caveat that some modification may be discussed in the future.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah. 

Comr. Sadler noted that hot tubs, which utilize a lot of water, were not mentioned in the ordinance.  She also noted that the League is having a meeting today that Water Superintendent John Richeson is attending, to discuss the severe drought in many parts of the State. 

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

A copy of the drought management ordinance, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “G”.

RECESS TO MULTI-USE PATH DEDICATION AND LUNCH

The Board recessed to the Barnes Street Beach Access for the multi-use path dedication and scheduled to return to the Board Room for lunch.  The time was 11:44 a.m.

The Board reconvened at 1:30 p.m.

Mayor Muller reported that during the recess the multi-use path was dedicated.  On behalf of the Board, he thanked the Outer Banks Visitors Bureau, the Dare County Tourism Board, the NC Department of Transportation, and RPC Contracting, for their support in the completion of the path. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER - STATUS OF NATIONAL PARK SERVICE CONTRACT

Town Manager Fuller summarized his memo dated August 7, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“The Town of Nags Head has a contractual arrangement with the National Park Service (NPS) to provide water service to the NPS properties on Bodie Island and north of Oregon Inlet.  A copy of this agreement is attached for your review.

‘Currently, we also have a year-to-year contract to provide fire service to NPS properties on Bodie Island.  A copy of this contract is also attached for your review.  The contractual arrangement is set to expire on September 31, 2002.

‘For each of the last three years, Town staff has met with NPS staff to negotiate an equitable contract for the provision of fire service by the Town to the NPS properties.  Town staff has requested, for each of the last three years, for the NPS to assist the Town in funding an upgrade to the water supply system line that serves the NPS properties.  We have also requested the NPS to consider allowing the establishment of a building to house a Nags Head fire station to be built on NPS property in the Whalebone area.

‘Over the last three years we have met over 15 times with the NPS to discuss these issues.  Our last meeting was on July 2, 2002.  We have made absolutely no progress on any of these issues since the first meeting.

‘When we originally entered into our agreement with the NPS to provide this service, there was a close working relationship between the NPS and the Town.  Originally, the NPS provided some fire fighting equipment, use of NPS land and many Park Service employees were trained under the Nags Head Fire Department (NHFD) and worked with the NHFD to fight fires.  Over time, this mutuality in the relationship has ended.   

‘Our current contract pays the Town $5,000 for fire services to all of the NPS properties north of Oregon Inlet, with the exception of the U.S. Coast Guard facility, which is covered under a separate agreement.  Our relationship begins and ends with the contract.  There is no mutuality in our working relationship.

‘I recommend that the Town cease to provide contractual fire service to the NPS unless the following activities occur:

‘1.
A complete fire survey be performed by the NHFD on the adequacy of the water system to safely fight fires within NPS properties.

‘2.
The NPS commits to funding an upgrade of the water supply system to provide adequate portable water and adequate fire fighting capacities.

‘3.
The NPS commits to the establishment of a building to house a NHFD station on NPS property near Whalebone Junction.

‘Finally, attached is a letter we recently received from the National Park Service.  The attached letter does not change my recommendation.”

Town Manager Fuller summarized the National Park Service letter to the town dated July 22, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“Thank you and your staff for taking the time to meet with our personnel and Deputy Superintendent Mark Hardgrove. They relayed to me a number of the concerns and issues expressed at the meeting and I assure you that we value the partnerships that we have established in this community and are committed to continuing them whenever appropriate opportunities present themselves. I am concerned that recent leadership at this park seems to have failed to work timely and as effectively with you and the Town. We are committed to a new course going forward. 

‘We have reviewed at length the request to lease/permit land to your Town for a firehouse near Whalebone Junction. While we appreciate the need and understand fully your desires in this matter, it is not something that we can do as we understand our policy and mission mandates. 

‘We are in receipt of your letter of July 3, 2002, and at this time we have no alternative source of fire protection. We ask that you renew the cooperative agreement for another year on some basis that is reasonable for both sides. It may be helpful to have your response and cost experience for this contract period so as to better focus on a fair reimbursement rate. The agreement provides for the use of a neutral mediator. This may be a helpful resource if we cannot come to an agreement. 

‘As to the replacement/upgrading of the water main to Oregon Inlet, that remains a project that we would like to complete with you. Obviously, our Cooperative Agreement is time sensitive and we should press ahead on this matter. However, the water main to Oregon Wet involves a significant outlay of funds by both parties, and we are not in a position at this time to commit any dollar amount to the project. 

‘Deputy Superintendent Mark Hardgrove did locate earlier work done to secure funds for the project. This park submitted a National Park fund request January 8, 2001,for 23,500 linear feet of asbestos-cement pipe for the Park's share totaling $225,600.00. I'm sure you are aware that federal funds have been diverted to homeland defense since September 11, 2001, and funds for this project are currently not available. I further suspect the costs to complete the project are now different.  We would like very much to continue working with you on this project if you so agree. I have asked our Lands person, Steve Thompson, to be your contact on this matter.”

Mark Hardgrove, Deputy Superintendent of the National Park Service; he is very interested in working out a partnership with the town; the Park Services does not have any alternatives for structural fire service in the area; he agrees that the waterline needs to be replaced; the price needs to be updated; the Fire Station on Park Service property is out of the scope/mission of the National Park Service.  Mayor Muller said that he appreciates what the Park Service is offering but the town needs mutuality to include readiness, training, etc.  He feels there are other ways for the town and the Park Service to work together; Mr. Hargrove also stated that the Park Service would like to see a five-year agreement with the town for fire service.

Comr. Sadler questioned Mr. Hardgrove if he had a solution to the issue; Mr. Hardgrove said that a lot of the issues involved the prior management at the Park Service.  Comr. Sadler noted her main concern that the town’s obligations are met; Mr. Hardgrove said that he would like to work with the town as a productive partner. 

Steve Thompson, special Land Superintendent for the Park (Cape Hatteras, Fort Raleigh, Wright Brothers Memorial); he said that their worst case scenario is the destruction of the lighthouse/keeper’s quarters or historic buildings; most responses over the past year have involved calls from Highway Patrol for automobile accidents. 

Town Manager Fuller requested Board direction that staff meet with someone from the Park Service who can make a decision; there have been many meetings held but decisions could not be made until a representative talked with someone else.  Town Manager Fuller further noted his concern about ISO rating which is required when a contractual arrangement has been established.

Comr. Murray thanked Mr. Hardgrove and Mr. Thompson for attending today’s meeting; would like their next meeting to be productive with someone in authority who can make decisions; he feels another meeting is in order.

It was Board consensus to bring the Park Service contract discussion back to the September 2002, Board meeting after staff meets with Park Service officials; it was emphasized that the Park Service officials in attendance should be authorized to make decisions.

Town Manager Fuller noted that the town’s Public Safety Department – Police and Fire Divisions - will continue to respond as necessary to any emergency on Park Service property.

TOWN MANAGER FULLER - CONSIDERATION OF REQUEST FROM NAGS HEAD POND PROPERTY OWNERS ASSOCIATION

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to excuse Mayor Pro Tem Farah from the Nags Head Pond discussion due to a possible conflict of interest.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller which passed unanimously. 

Town Manager Fuller summarized his memo dated July 30, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“Attached please find a letter dated July 12, 2002, from Scheryl Gray, President, Nags Head Pond Property Owners Association.  I received the letter on July 26, 2002.  The Association met on May 28, 2002, and passed a motion to assess each property owner a one-time $50 assessment to be used toward attorney fees and general maintenance of Nags Head Pond.  

‘According to the minutes of the Association (also attached) the fee was to be collected by June 30, 2002.  

‘To my knowledge, the town, as owners of five (5) lots, was not notified of the May 28th meeting when the dues assessment was voted on.  I am, however, requesting the Board approve the $50 assessment per lot for a total amount of $250.  The town recently sold, through the upset bid process, Lots 7, 8, 9, 10, and 11.  The closing on these lots has not taken place and I am recommending that the Board authorize the entire payment of this assessment from the proceeds of the sale of these properties even though I believe we could challenge the assessment or prorate the assessment with the new owners of the properties.”

MOTION:   Comr. Murray made a motion to approve the request from the Nags Head Pond Property Owner’s Association that the town pay a one-time assessment fee of $50 per each of the five (5) town-owned lots.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 4 – 0 (Mayor Pro Tem Farah was excused.). 

Mayor Pro Tem Farah returned to the meeting.

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – NEW BRIDGE DEDICATION

Town Manager Fuller stated that on Friday, August 16, 2002, the dedication of the new Virginia Dare Bridge will take place; the town is invited to participate in a vehicular motorcade.   Town Clerk Carolyn Morris is to coordinate the Board’s participation in the dedication. 

The town has received two (2) passes for two (2) vehicles; in addition, people will be walking, running, and bicycling across the bridge.  Buses for the return trip will also be available.    

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – UPDATE ON MOSQUITO SPRAYING

Town Manager Fuller provided an update on mosquito spraying which is a service performed by Dare County.  According to Dare County Mosquito Control Supervisor, Scott Sawyer, they have received the most phone calls from South Nags Head followed by the Village at Nags Head, and Nags Head Cove.  Town Manager Fuller explained that Mr. Sawyer informed him that he usually has one truck assigned to Nags Head but now has two (2) – one for South Nags Head, and one for the rest of Nags Head.  A representative from the State Public Health Department is currently doing landing counts throughout the County and will monitor the mosquito activity.  The County has hired a new Mosquito Control Director who is responsible for developing an integrated test program, data collection, and education.

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – REQUEST FOR CLOSED SESSION

Town Manager Fuller requested a Closed Session to discuss real property acquisition and personnel issues.  

MAYOR MULLER - REPORT ON NC DOT LANDSCAPING PROJECT

Mayor Muller reported that the Landscaping Committee, made up of himself, Emily Lewis, Joe Maione, Ralph Barile, Bruce Bortz, and Town Manager Fuller will be meeting tomorrow with NC DOT representative Pat Mansfield to further discuss the NC DOT Landscape Enhancement Project.  Two (2) corridors in town have been identified to be landscaped:  Eighth Street to Kelly’s Restaurant and Danube Street to Town Hall.  Landscaping will take place on both sides of the bypass. 

MAYOR MULLER – SEPTEMBER 2002 BOARD MEETING AGENDA ITEMS

Mayor Muller scheduled two (2) items for the September 2002, Board meeting, if approved by the Board:  

-
Discussion of the mid-Currituck County Bridge and the four-laning of the highway through the Town of Duck.  Mayor Muller would like to invite Town of Southern Shores Mayor Paul Sutherland to update the Board on these issues. 

-
Mayor Muller would like to invite Rep. Culpepper to lunch to thank him for his work on the town’s behalf in the municipal fund battles and to provide an update on what is expected for next year.

Board members concurred with Mayor Muller’s suggestions.

MAYOR MULLER – TAX SETTLEMENT REPORT – FYI ITEM

Mayor Muller brought to the Board’s attention the FYI item provided in the Board’s packages concerning the Tax Settlement Report.  He stated that the tax collection rate is 99.61%.  He congratulated Finance Officer Rhonda Sommer and her staff on an outstanding job of tax collection and said that the town’s taxpayers owe staff a debt of gratitude.  Ms. Sommer commended the new tax collector, Dorinda Gibbs, on her good job of tax collection.

MAYOR MULLER – UTILITY FRANCHISE TAX LAWSUITS

Mayor Muller noted the Board’s decision not to pursue the utility franchise tax ordinance.  He reported that earlier this week, NC Power filed suit to have all such ordinances adopted by municipal units to be determined unconstitutional. 

MAYOR MULLER – EASTERN SURFING ASSOCIATION SURFING CHAMPIONSHIP TOURNAMENT

Mayor Muller reported that he has received a request from the Eastern Surfing Association (ESA) for a surfing championship tournament to be held on the town’s beaches this fall.  He does not feel it will work well in the town and he believes there may be conflicts with the Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament.  Although he feels it is a good idea, he is not sure the town can accommodate them and is concerned about the increased commercialization on the beach.

Comr. Murray questioned if the town should ask the Tourism Board to assist in sponsoring the event; he spoke favorably about having the event in the town.  

Comr. Sadler expressed her concern about the long-term scheduling conflict with the Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament; she questioned if there is enough beach to have the event; she wondered if the Park Service would be able to partner the event as far as location, i.e., Coquina Beach has more beach in its area.  She also expressed her concern about the inconvenience to oceanfront property owners.

Comr. Farah said that he was basically in favor of the event taking place in Nags Head and feels that the additional signage and commercialization would be temporary. 

Comr. Remaley said that he was in favor of the event being held in the town as it is a temporary event; he feels it would be an asset to the town.  He believes the rules are already in place to take care of the trash issues, etc. 

It was Board consensus that Mayor Muller follow up with Ms. Kathy Phillips of the Eastern Surfing Association and explain the Board’s concerns about commercialization on the beach.  Chief Cameron noted that the town may want to take advantage of the experience of Virginia Beach who has staged the event in past years.

MAYOR MULLER – FRAMEWORK TO CONSIDER NO PARKING ZONES

Mayor Muller directed staff to include a discussion of the framework of how to consider establishing no parking zones in the town on the September 2002, Board agenda. 

COMR. SADLER – FRAMEWORK TO CONSIDER NO PARKING ZONES

Comr. Sadler expressed her concern that the town sometimes responds with signage for a one-complaint-driven issue, specifically the installation of “No Parking – Tow Away Zone” signs after receipt of just one complaint.  This issue was brought forward by Bob Oakes during today’s Audience Response. 

COMR. SADLER – VACANT COMMERCIAL BUILDINGS

Comr. Sadler noted the Audience Response issue discussed by Dave Masters concerning vacant commercial buildings in the town.  She feels it is time for Planning staff to review the nuisance ordinances concerning this issue. 

It was Board consensus to direct Planning staff to review town ordinances concerning vacant commercial properties and provide input for Board consideration.

COMR. SADLER – THANK YOU TO CHUCK THOMPSON

Comr. Sadler thanked Chuck Thompson for his recent letter concerning an idea he originated as a member of the Citizens Advisory Committee concerning the award project for houses built using Nags Head style architecture.   

COMR. SADLER – STATE DROUGHT PROBLEMS

Comr. Sadler reported that at the recent Dept. of Environment and Natural Resources (DENR) meeting, the State’s drought issues were discussed.  She stated that Governor Easley has declared 54 counties out of the 100-county State as disaster areas.   She said that voluntary and mandatory water restrictions are being enforced across the State. 

COMR. SADLER – NC LEAGUE OF MUNICIPALITIES GOALS

Comr. Sadler stated that she has received and will distribute to Board members the 2003 goals for the North Carolina League of Municipalities (NCLM).

COMR. SADLER – TOWN EMAIL BROADCAST AND TOWN WELCOME PACKAGE

Comr. Sadler suggested that the town follow the similar path as the town of Southern Shores and establish an email distribution list to use to email special notices to town property owners/residents who sign up for this notification.  In addition, Comr. Sadler would like the town to prepare a Welcome package to distribute to those moving into the town.

Town Manager Fuller stated that staff will prepare a welcome package for new residents; in addition, he stated that staff has already obtained the necessary information and will implement the email broadcast program mid-September 2002, after an announcement at the September 2002, Board meeting.  The request to sign up for the program will also be included in the next town newsletter.

COMR. SADLER – THANK YOU TO DAVE MASTERS

Comr. Sadler thanked Dave Masters for his Charter Communication updates.  

COMR. SADLER – NAGS HEAD COVE BUOYS

Comr. Sadler reported that the buoys have been received by the town and have been installed in the Nags Head Cove canal. 

COMR. SADLER – THANK YOU TO MAYOR PRO TEM FARAH AND SOUTHERN SHORES MAYOR PAUL SUTHERLAND

Comr. Sadler thanked Mayor Pro Tem Farah who spoke at a recent Dare County Board of Commissioners meeting concerning the need for another elementary school for the northern beaches. 

Mayor Sutherland of the Town of Southern Shores was also thanked by Comr. Sadler for his support of the Nags Head elementary school. 

COMR. MURRAY – RIPTIDE VIDEO ON GOVERNMENT ACCESS CHANNEL

Comr. Murray confirmed with Chief Cameron that the riptide video can be viewed on the Government Access Channel. 

COMR. MURRAY – BOARDING HOUSES ISSUES

Comr. Murray asked the Board to consider revisiting issues concerning boarding houses in the town. 

COMR. MURRAY – SITE TRIANGLES ON SOUNDSIDE ROAD/US 158 INTERSECTION

Comr. Murray expressed his concern about the site triangles at Soundside Road and US 158.  It is a very unsafe intersection and he asked the Board to consider a traffic signal at that area. 

Mayor Muller directed staff to include this discussion on the September 2002, mid-month Board meeting agenda.  Representatives from the Nags Head Baptist Church, Soundside Road residents, Jockey’s Ridge staff, NC Department of Transportation officials, and affected business owners should be invited to attend.

MAYOR PRO TEM FARAH – MULTI-USE PATH DEDICATION

Mayor Pro Tem Farah expressed his approval of the multi-use path dedication; he stated that some years ago, at his first Board meeting as Commissioner, he discussed pedestrian walkways.  He encouraged the Board to support the west side neighborhood connection also.

MAYOR PRO TEM FARAH – MASTER PLAN FOR TRAFFIC SIGNAL CROSSINGS

Mayor Pro Tem Farah spoke concerning Comr. Murray’s suggestion of a traffic signal at the Soundside Road/US 158 intersection.  Mayor Pro Tem Farah suggested that the Board review the master plan prepared by staff some years ago concerning traffic signal crossings on US 158 to tie the entire path system together.  

MAYOR PRO TEM FARAH – WALLS AND FENCES ORDINANCE

Mayor Pro Tem Farah thanked staff for their work on the fence ordinance and expressed his pleasure that most of the nonconformities in the town will be resolved by the ordinance.  The ordinance was adopted by the Board earlier in today’s meeting. 

MAYOR PRO TEM FARAH – THANK YOU TO MAYOR MULLER

Mayor Pro Tem Farah thanked Mayor Muller for providing some points for him to make at the recent Dare County Board of Commissioners meeting during Mayor Pro Tem Farah’s comments in support of an elementary school.

COMR. REMALEY – WATER PRESSURE IN THE TOWN

Comr. Remaley reported that he brought to Town Manager Fuller’s attention this morning that the town’s water pressure in the mornings, between approximately 6:00 – 7:00 a.m. is reduced to almost nothing.

COMR. REMALEY – FORMER OUTER BANKS MEDICAL CENTER BUILDING

Comr. Remaley stated that he would like to resubmit his request that the former Outer Banks Medical Center (OBMC) building be used for lifeguard housing.

COMR. REMALEY – UNDERGROUND UTILITIES LEGISLATION

Comr. Remaley questioned the status of the underground utilities legislation.  Town Manager Fuller explained that in costing out the underground cable installation, in cooperation with NC Power, it was determined that to install all utilities underground and to fund with the money raised with the tax, it would take approximately 77 years.  Town Manager Fuller reported that, at this time, this project is not being pursued. 

MAYOR MULLER – FORMER OUTER BANKS MEDICAL CENTER BUILDING

Mayor Muller directed staff to advertise for suggestions for the use of the former Outer Banks Medical Center (OBMC) building and to bring this issue to the October 2002, meeting for discussion by the Board.

Town Manager Fuller said that he has written a letter to The Nature Conservancy director, Katherine Skinner, asking her for formal correspondence indicating that they have no use for the building.  In addition, he noted that the roof leaks in the OBMC building and the installation of a new roof will probably be included in next year’s budget request.  

ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to adjourn to a Closed Session to discuss real property acquisition, personnel issues, to be followed by adjournment.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.  The time was 3:15 p.m.
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